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MINUTES
FINANCIAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES COMMITTEE

June 24, 2011
I. Call to Order and Introductions

Leanne Emm called the meeting to order at 9:30 am.  Those in attendance were asked to introduce themselves and their district.

II. Approval of Agenda

Terry Buswell made a motion to approve the agenda as presented.  Doug Moss 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.  
III. Approval of Minutes


Doug Moss made a motion to approve the minutes from the May 13, 2011 meeting.  Terry Buswell 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.  

IV. June Economic Forecast
Legislative Council and Office of State Planning and Budget (OSPB) presented their June economic forecast to the Joint Budget Committee (JBC).  Legislative Council gave a more optimistic picture than OSPB.  Legislative Council’s forecast talks about available funding in 2012/2013, however does not account for increased growth due to student population, Medicare-Medicaid caseload increases, or backfilling of any one-time money used in 2011/2012.  In addition, larger transfers may be necessary for transportation and capital construction and reserves due to changes in personal income growth therefore lowering the anticipated amount available in 2012/13. 

Both forecasts indicated that the revenues and forecast had improved from the March forecast which will potentially allow for the $67.5 million identified in SB11-230 (SFA) to possibly be available in January for appropriation.  Books will still need to be closed, and the legislature will still need to appropriate the funds in the next legislative session.  This money is earmarked specifically to fund changes in assessed value, population and at-risk and not a direct per pupil allocation.
OSPB is concerned with sales tax revenue.  There is potential for sales tax revenues to be negatively impacted due to the shift from taxable items to nontaxable food and gas.  High debt and unemployment also affect sales tax.

Both forecasts spoke to the challenges to the Colorado economy due to tight credit for small and medium-sized businesses and commercial real estate.  Consumer tight credit, falling home prices, high levels of debt and unemployment are also causing uncertainty in financial and housing markets.  In addition, the decrease of federal stimulus may have a drag on the economy.

Leanne noted some interesting statistics regarding unemployment.  Between January 2008 & February 2010 there were 8.8 million jobs lost in the nation.  Jobs added since that trough is only 1.8 million.
Historically recoveries from recessions caused by financial imbalances have been painfully slow and have taken between five years to a decade before fully maturing into robust expansions.  At two years old, the current recovery is exhibiting solid signs that things are beginning to heal.

Risks to both forecasts:  debt levels; housing; economic problems in Europe; Japanese recovery; Federal Reserve actions; Middle East

The next OSPB revenue forecast will be released in September 2011.  Currently no one is forecasting any mid-year budget cuts or adjustments however that could change as new forecast come out.
The projected inflation rate by Legislative Council was 2.6% and 3.5% from OSPB going into next year.

Legislative Council June 2011 Forecast  
OSPB June 2011 Forecast
V. Special Education Maintenance of Effort – Charm Paulmeno and David Lyon, CDE

Charm Paulmeno from the Exceptional Student Leadership Unit ESLU) and David Lyon from the Grants Fiscal Management Unit (GFMU) at CDE did a presentation on the Special Education maintenance of effort (MOE) information that was presented at their recent combined trainings.


Charm reviewed the requirements for the use of IDEA funds to meet local MOE.  Funds under IDEA must be used to supplement State, local and other Federal funds and not to supplant them.  With certain exceptions, for any fiscal year an administrative unit’s (AU) IDEA Part B allocation exceeds the amount it received for the previous fiscal year, the AU may reduce the level of expenditure otherwise required for MOE by not more than 50 percent of the amount of the excess if they meet certain requirements.  When an AU reduces its MOE the adjusted amount becomes the new base MOE.  There are two components of MOE monitoring; eligibility, or budgeting to meet MOE requirements and compliance, actual expenditures that meet MOE requirements.  Eligibility MOE requirement is not new, but ESLU has never enforced it because the Unit did not collect budget information.  The Department is currently undergoing a verification visit from the Federal government and they are requiring the information, so the ESLU is going to begin collecting budget information.  AU’s must budget in total or per capita at least the amount budgeted the previous year (for which data is available) to be eligible for IDEA funding.

David Lyon reviewed the MOE Calculation spreadsheet that was developed by Jeff Blanford, CDE budget director, after consulting with other states on their MOE calculations.  The spreadsheet can be utilized as a planning tool or; as GFMU calculates MOE, any AU that fails is provided the worksheet and allowed to report back any exception that should be considered.  GFMU will review the exceptions to determine what is and is not allowable.
VI. Chart of Accounts
a. GASB 54 – Fund Balance & Chart of Accounts Coding Sub-committee
Adam Williams reported that the sub-committee of Adrienne Bradshaw, Carole Herman, Molly Janzen and Phil Onofrio will be meeting sometime in July to review all of the balance sheet codes and bring back recommendations for changes to the committee for adoption in the fall.
VII. Financial Transparency – Review of FY10 and Fy11 Requirements
Terry Christensen did a PowerPoint presentation that reviewed the current and upcoming information that is required to be posted under the “Public School Financial Transparency Act”.  With the audit review process this year district websites were checked for compliance.  The letters sent out noted the level of compliance with the requirements.  She reminded everyone that charter schools and BOCES are required to comply with all of the reporting requirements.  She also noted that many of the budget documents that were reviewed did not meet statutory requirements for mandatory budget content as per 22-44-105 C.R.S.
VIII. Office of State Auditor – Crystal Dorsey

a. GASB 54

Crystal Dorsey addressed GASB 54 in relation to what the Office of the State Auditor (OSA) will be looking for when reviewing audit reports.  Implementation of the standard is required by June 30th and it is one of the most significant changes that her office has seen in financial reporting since GASB 34 came out.  
The first thing they will look for in relation to review of compliance with GASB 54 is evidence that the school district has adopted the standard since it is required.  Secondly, they will review the governmental funds balance sheet looking for the required categories of fund balance.  The categories are:  Nonspendable, Restricted, Committed, Assigned and Unassigned.  You may not have all five categories if they are not applicable, but they are going to expect to see that your TABOR 3% Emergency Reserve is shown as Restricted.

The OSA believes the TABOR 3% emergency reserve meets the definition of Restricted.  It has been generally understood that laws or requirements established in the State Constitution would be considered Restricted.  Your own school boards can do nothing to change the requirements that are established in the Constitution, or those requirements in state statutes.  If there is not sufficient fund balance to cover the 3% Emergency Reserve OSA recommends that you continue to show the full 3% emergency reserve, and the leftover difference would be shown as a negative unassigned balance.  

This could bring up another range of problems.  First, you need to consider if you are still in compliance with the provisions of TABOR?  Second, the school district budget law requires that the school district “holds unrestricted general fund or cash fund emergency reserves in the amount required by (TABOR).”  However, statute allows the school board to designate real property or secure a letter of credit.  Therefore, be sure to review the provisions of law and have conversations with your attorney and auditors to double check compliance with those laws.
Local Government Audit Law gives the requirements for what is to be included in your financial statements, or audit report.  The audit law specifically mentions that financial statements must include a statement by the auditor of any violation of law that may have come to their attention.  The most common disclosure seen in this area is a sentence if you happen to be over budget, which the district may not be in compliance with state statutes.  If you find yourself with a negative unassigned in order to present the full 3% emergency reserve, be sure to have discussions with your auditors and possibly your attorney to evaluate if you need to add an additional disclosure.  

GASB 54 also gives requirements for what information is to be disclosed in the notes to the financial statements.  They will be looking for the required disclosures regarding the committed and assigned amounts.  Required disclosures include the board’s highest level of decision making authority, and the formal action to establish and modify a commitment.  There is a similar disclosure required for any assigned amounts.  Also disclose the spending order for the fund balance classifications.  Disclose if you spend restricted or committed first, or if you spend unassigned balances first.  If you use encumbrance accounting, there are disclosure requirements for that also.  

So to summarize, they will be looking for:

1. Implementation of the standard

2. The 3% emergency reserve shown as Restricted

3. The required disclosures – highest level authority and policies to establish committed and assigned

4. Spending order of the fund balance categories
Crystal also noted that GAAP does trumps statute.  If there are requirements of GAAP they need to be disclosed or included otherwise the most severe consequence is your auditor may determine that the financial statements are not in compliance with GAAP and issue a qualified opinion.   (However, normally statutory requirements outside of GAAP may be addressed with additional supplemental schedules and narrative explanations.)
b. Fiscal Health Analysis

Crystal also gave an update on the School District Fiscal Health Analysis.  Information was sent out via the listserv to everyone just after the last FPP meeting.  She appreciated those that took the time to review the information and call with questions and comments.  They are still in the process of their final analysis and quality control review of the information, as well as drafting the report itself, so she is unable to share any specific information with at this time.  She briefly touched on the ratios used and the warning indicators, and will come back in September and discuss the report in more detail.  She has discussed with Leanne the possibility of conducting a webinar that examines how the ratios are calculated.

Overall, there are only 6 school districts with 2 or more warning indicators.  These specific school districts will be receiving letters early next week to ask for further information.  Districts will be asked to provide a brief description of the underlying cause, what the district is doing to correct the situation, and discussions held with the board in terms of causes and actions taken to improve.  That information, along with responses from CDE regarding any actions they may have taken, will be included in the report.   

The report will be discussed with the Legislative Audit Committee on August 22, and the report will be made public at that time.  The Legislative Audit Committee hearings are broadcast over the internet, audio only and anyone is welcome to access the OSA website, click on the Legislative Audit Committee, and listen to the hearing on August 22nd.  

In conducting the analysis, OSA developed the financial indicators appropriate to school districts by researching analysis conducted by other states, state agencies and public accounting firms.  By using the audit reports submitted and looking at a three year period to review, ratios can be tracked over time and offer information that can provide warning indicators of potential fiscal stress.  

The analysis focuses on the areas of highest risk, primarily on the general fund, because this is where revenues from property taxes and state funding are recorded.  It is also the fund where the main operational activities and discretionary expenditures are recorded.  The analysis also looks at debt and changes in fund balances.  The analysis excludes proprietary funds because those funds are fee based, such as the school lunch program.  You can typically increase fees to address any deficit fund balances.  The ratios and warning indicators that are triggered most often are related to declines in fund balance.

Though a warning indicator would be triggered if a district’s fund balances had declined over the period reviewed, the presence of a warning indicator may not necessarily mean there is a problem.  As described in the information provided by school districts in prior years, there may be reasons why a district’s fund balance is declining.  For example, planned capital expenditures, or deliberate spending of reserves to supplement operations would reduce fund balances and a district’s operating margin.  

The presence of warning indicators identified in the analysis should nonetheless cause the decision makers of a school district to review their financial information and determine what may have lead to the indicator.  The more indicators a district has, the more likely it is that they may be experiencing financial stress.  Identifying the problems early may enable the district and CDE to take prompt action to avoid further decline in the financial health of the district.

Crystal encouraged anyone to call her if they have questions or need further information on how the ratios are calculated. 

IX. ARRA and Other Grant Year-end Drawdown

Leanne reminded districts that they need to do a request for funds to access their ARRA EdJobs and SFSF funds.  She reviewed a spreadsheet that showed the amounts remaining for distribution in these grants by district.  She stated that the Department would like to see all of these funds requested by July 10th.  By that time districts should have had no problem identifying expenditures to dedicate to these grant funds.
X. FPP Membership – Election of New Members
Leanne sent out a call for membership and received a full slate of applicants.  The information was sent to the membership sub-committee (retiring members) for review.  Adrienne Bradshaw, representing the membership sub-committee, presented the committee’s recommendations for membership.  Doug Moss made a motion to approve the slate of members as presented by the committee.  Terry Buswell 2nd the motion.  The motion carried.

Members elected to a four year term are:  Velva Addington – Swink 33; Melissa Brunner – Montezuma-Cortez Re-1J; Brenda Johnson – Weld Re-8; Terry Kimber – Delta County 50(J); Dave Montoya – Poudre R-1. Eileen Johnston – James Irwin Charter was elected to the two-year term as Charter School Liaison.  Alternates elected to a one year term are:  Shae Martinez – Mapleton Public Schools; Jane Schein – St. Vrain Valley Re-1J; Anthony Whiteley – St. Vrain Valley Re-1J; Donna Holstlaw – Littleton 6; and Rhonda Bohlander – Crowley County Re-1J.
XI. Retiring Member Recognition

Leanne thanked the retiring committee members for the four years of service they have committed to serving on the FPP committee.  The retiring members were presented with a Certificate of Appreciation from the Department.

XII. Other Topics of Interest

a. School Finance Partnership
Leanne gave an update on the School Finance Partnership.  This is a very diverse group of people that has been brought together by Mary Wickersham and Cary Kennedy to examine school finance and potential changes in funding formulas.  They are not only looking at changing the distribution model, but also the revenue side of the model.  They have a very aggressive goal of introducing a new school finance act in the next legislative session.  Some of the changes they are looking at are weighted student formula, performance measures, more categorical funding, etc.  Many groups are represented, i.e. CASE, CASB, CEA, school districts, businesses, academia, etc.  Meetings are held on the second Tuesday of the month and if anyone is interested Leanne suggested sending an email to Mary Wickersham, mary@coloradokids.org.
b. Opening of Automated Data Exchange for Submission of Financial December
Adam Williams reported that ADE will open for submission of FY10-11 financial data the first week of August.  He also reviewed some major issues with the FY09-10 submission i.e. cost reimbursement grant that require expenditures to equal revenue; warning only edits should not be ignored, an explanation should be provided why you are getting the warning; review the Accreditation Report questions thoroughly, particularly questions dealing with expenditures in excess of budgeted amounts and resolutions for the planned spending of beginning fund balance. 
c. NCLB – Maintenance of Effort

Kirk Weber reported that the NCLB Maintenance of Effort calculation to determine allowable allocation for FY11-12 has been posted on CDE’s website.  The calculation is based on comparing FY09-10 expenditure activity to FY08-09 expenditure activity to verify that the district has met the 90% requirement to qualify for NCLB funding.  There were two districts that failed the 90% requirements for FY11-12 funding so the Department will work with them to determine if they qualify for a waiver.
d. Indirect Cost Rates
Adam Williams reported that the Indirect Cost Rates for use in FY11-12 are posted in the website.  If you have any questions feel free to contact Adam or Kirk and they will provide assistance.  Adam reminded districts that this report is also available on the ADE submission website once you have reached 2nd level edits.
e. Webinar Training Sessions - Update
Leanne reported that the Department will conduct the following webinar training sessions:
1. July 20th from 10-11AM – Transportation/CDE-40 (primarily targeted to districts with new business/finance staff that have not previously completed the form or districts that had had audit issues).

2. August – On-line pupil count

3. September – Regular pupil count

4. October – Chart of Accounts/FPP Handbook

Information on webinar trainings will be forthcoming.
f. Aurora PERA Audit – Adrienne Bradshaw

Adrienne Bradshaw gave a report that in 28 years the district had never undergone a PERA audit,  In March they were informed that they were going to be audited.  They looked at payroll records for 2007 thru 2010.  They looked at the level of employer and employee contributions and if they were accurate; if student workers were handled appropriately; retiree contributions for independent consultants; if stipends were PERA includable or not.
g. Other
1. Sr. Consultant posting for position to be split between Public School Finance Unit and the BEST Capital Construction Unit.

2. ETRANS issuance - ~$100M for interest free loan program
3. Ballot Issue – Rollie Heath proposal www.greatedaction.org
4. Charter School audits – Feds have informed us that they are asking for clarification on our policy regarding collection of audits from charter schools.  It is a possibility that all charters will be required to submit an audit independent of the district.

5. Cleanup of Statutory requirements – Leanne asked districts to let us know if there are items that are statutorily required to be submit to the Department that may not be necessary any longer.  She is going to present these to the next legislative session for elimination. Case in point is the collective bargaining agreements.  They are required to be posted on districts websites so it makes no sense for the Department to collect them.
There being no further business to come before the Committee, the meeting was adjourned.
